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ABSTRACT 
Recently, more people are watching Autonomous Sensory 
Meridian Response (ASMR) videos on YouTube to relax. 
There is also a growing research interest in examining how 
and why these videos could result in pleasant feelings. 
However, there is only limited discussions on the role of 
different types of sounds along with visual triggers in 
stimulating physiological sensations. The current study 
investigated the audiovisual effect on changing 
physiological states for new viewers when watching ASMR 
videos by manipulating different auditory and visual 
conditions in a quantitative experiment. Twenty participants 
took part in the study by watching ASMR videos with 
different combinations of whisper and facial disclosure 
conditions. Their watching experience were measured by 
the number of tingles and the immersion score for each 
video. Results showed that participants in partial face 
condition had higher immersion scores than participants in 
other facial disclosure conditions, and participants in no 
whisper condition reported more tingling experience. 
However, there was no statistically significant interaction 
effect of Whisper * Face on the number of tingles or on the 
overall immersion score. The findings are insightful to the 
use of sound by differing the effects of human voice and 
sounds of objects, and provide scientific implications of 
having partial face as a more effective visual trigger for 
future studies on ASMR videos. 
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1. INTRODUCTION 
There are a variety of ways to relax alone when people are 
having busier schedules and less time spending with each 
other. Traditionally, having a massage or listening to light 
music on personal devices such as an MP3 player or 
smartphone would be a common choice for relaxing. 
Different sensory experiences are fulfilled such as the 
instant bodily tingles responded to the physical contact with 
massagers, or the mental calmness brought by the beautiful 
melody for which they could compensate the loss of energy 
from busy work. However, with YouTube becoming the 
mainstream video sharing platform, there is an inevitable 
emergence of new forms of video-based relaxation that 
people gradually switch to watch videos for fun and 
relaxation because it is capable of offering both instant 
visual and auditory stimulations. 

Trending YouTube videos are not only limited to the 
visually appealing ones, but can also contain pleasing 
auditory content to create a remote but authentic pleasure 
for audiences. Among them, ASMR videos has become 
popular and phenomenal in recent years and has captured 
the interests into examining the effects of sensory stimulus 
produced in those videos to audiences. ASMR stands for 
“Autonomous Sensory Meridian Response” - a euphoric 
and relaxed feeling that individuals are able to facilitate 
through nerve and brain system as a response to the 
stimulus [11]. In other words, some people will experience 
a pleasant and tingly feelings when listening to some 
specific sounds that trigger their sensations. ASMR also 
refers to the Whisper Community originally emerging from 
online forums. The discussion could be traced back to a 
post titled “Weird sensation feels good” by user 
“okaywhatever” at steadyhealth.com in 2007 [5] to more 
mainstream online communities such as Reddit where users 
shared their tingling experiences, recreated and circulated 
the simulation of triggers in audio files in order to gain 
pleasure as a physiological sensation. 
 
Nowadays ASMR is becoming a prevalent experience 
rather than a closed community through the constant 
circulation and (re)creation of ASMR videos on YouTube. 
Many ASMR videos are uploaded and searched daily 
containing simulation of some specific sounds or caring 
scenarios that are intended to trigger pleasant sensations. As 
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of May 2019, the term “ASMR” has 2.79 million search 
volume in the U.S. and 8.84 million search volume in the 
worldwide, ranking #4 and #5 respectively [4]. More 
attention is drawn to such interaction between human body 
and semi-computer, since the sounds are delicately created 
by other humans but delivered through ingenious devices 
such as 3Dio Binaural Microphone.  
 
The founders of the Whisper Community claimed that 
ASMR is a physiological experience of pure affects due to 
the interaction between sound waves and brain [2]. Some 
previous studies focused on assessing how or whether this 
new sensory experience had shaped the perception of the 
human body in both physical and psychological terms, or 
even in regard to the change of different cultural discourses. 
Common triggers such as tapping, scratching, and soft-
spoken voices have been studied and compared in order to 
understand which sensory determinants in ASMR videos 
appeal to pleasures the most [7]. There is also a wide 
recognition that sound has a determined effect on the 
quality of video that it can help listeners focus their 
attention, produce positive affect, and change a series of 
behaviours and body states [14,19]. Correlation between the 
gendered voice in ASMR video and (re)definition of 
intimacy and sexuality has also been discussed [2,23]. 
However, considering the increasing popularity of watching 
ASMR videos and the fact that video is composed by both 
audio and visual content, the effects of visual components 
on viewing experience and pleasant tingly sensations are 
rarely discussed.  
 
The aim of this dissertation is to explore the interaction 
effects of visual and auditory content in changing 
physiological states when watching ASMR videos. The 
study will investigate how visual and aural effects work 
together or separately to comfort people in the context of 
watching video. A science-based insight in understanding 
the popularity of ASMR for bringing physical tingles and 
even mental relief is expected to be found in the study. 
Future potential of intentionally designing the content 
ASMR videos as a medical treatment to relieve pain and 
stress could even be further explored from the findings. 
Therefore, this study proposes a quantitative approach to 
assess the question by presenting different ASMR videos 
that include different combinations of auditory and visual 
factors regarding whispers and facial disclosures of 
YouTubers’. Participants will be asked to report their tingly 
sensations and to rate their immersive viewing experience 
for each video.  
 
The rest of the dissertation will give a critical review of the 
previous research on ASMR videos, and the relevant 
literature on the methodology that inspire the current study. 
The detailed design and procedures of the experiment, and 
the analysis of the experiment results followed by a 
discussion of the study with its indications and limitations 

will also be covered. The study hypotheses that the video 
with full disclosure of face and whispers is most likely to 
appeal to pleasant tingles and to enhance the immersive 
viewing experience in which the whisper condition would 
play a significant effect of it. 
 
2. RELATED WORK  
This section will be dedicated to review the previous 
literature on ASMR in different dimensions, and to draw 
their relations to the research question and the experimental 
design of the current study. The relevant studies and 
methodology of extracting YouTube videos as data source 
and examining video viewing experience will also be 
discussed before giving an overview of the study in order to 
justify the experimental factors and design of the study. 
 

 
 

Figure 1. This popular ASMR video including gentle whisper 
and touch was uploaded by Gentle Whispering ASMR, one of 
the earliest ASMR YouTube channels, and has gained over 1.4 

million views. 
Source: https://www.YouTube.com/watch?v=RWVmbq9ylp0 

 
2.1 ASMR and Pleasure 
ASMR videos were reported to be able to result in positive 
feelings [19] and even trigger sensation that was similar to 
synaesthesia [6]. Anderson made an analogy between 
ASMR videos and children rhyming game with tapping 
fingers for which the shiveries created an affective 
experience. There was an emotional content resulted from 
the physiological sensation. He suggested that there was a 
recreation of shiveries in ASMR videos as the solution to 
stress with intense feeling of relaxation. Such recreation 
began by sharing triggers from self-care instructional 
videos and reproduce them in the ASMR videos that 
usually involved a single female person speaking in soft 
whisper and doing role-play of taking care of the audience 
[2]. Figure 1 shows an example of ASMR videos that 
involves a female YouTubers whispering gently, and 
making different trigger sounds to make the audiences feel 
relaxed. 
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Similar observations of popular ASMR videos involving 
soft spoken voices or role-play of caring scenario were also 
made to assess ASMR and positive affect that could result 
in both physical and mental pleasure. These videos created 
an intense interpersonal experience through physical 
tingling as therapy to pain, depression by increasing 
relaxation, positive affection, and happiness in general [11]. 
As such form of web-based clinical role-play might have 
independent therapeutic implications, ASMR was also 
considered as a low-grade euphoric in response to specific 
interpersonal triggers. Listeners were triggered with 
pleasant feelings that was analogised to sexual/drug-
induced pleasure with less intensity and more wholesome 
intention [3]. According to some listeners, the change of 
physiological states along with pleasant tingling and 
positive affect could help ease symptoms and physical 
pains. Therefore, different categories of triggers such as 
timing, trigger load, atmosphere, ASMR content and spatial 
distance were investigated, and it was found out that soft-
spoken female voice with close focal point of camera were 
the most effective triggers [7].  
 
The link between positive affect brought from ASMR and 
improvement of well-being was also considered as a mind-
body phenomenon that involved mindfulness to control 
attention and focus on some seemingly meaningless 
stimulus to reach the pleasant feeling [11]. With that being 
said, Campo compared ASMR with frisson, an intensely 
emotional response to music in gaining positive emotion 
and euphoria. They both could bring physical sensations 
that were tingling and euphoric, spreading like waves over 
spine as a flow-like state. There was also a shared link to 
mindfulness since close attention was required to 
experience current sensory stimulus. Yet, ASMR and 
frisson differed in the levels of intensity, emotional appeal, 
intention and so on. Frisson worked best with preferred 
music and less tendency to seek for strong stimulus, which 
was opposite to how ASMR worked as people intentionally 
reproduced and experienced tingly sensations. Therefore, 
frisson might be a form of sensation of ASMR as the 
variations of the same mind-body phenomenon that 
promoted happiness and well-being through similar 
physiological mechanism.  
 
The pursuit of pleasure was also suggested by Waldron as a 
redefinition of sexuality that connected to performativity in 
ASMR videos: each ASMR video was a performance in 
which intimacy and gender were performed through role 
playing of personal care and mediated eye contact [23]. A 
combination of physiological and cerebral pleasure was 
produced through mediated but authentic touch of 
ASMRtists, providing an alternative access to sexuality as 
marginalised pleasure. The widely recognised connection 
between ASMR and pleasure shows that regardless of the 
specific type of the pleasant sensation, people usually start 
with some positive tingly feelings when watching ASMR 
videos. The discussion is relevant to the current study for 

measuring the number of pleasant tingles resulted from 
each ASMR video as an indicator of changing physiological 
states. 
 
2.2. Intimacy between Whisperer and Listener 
Previous studies have related the emerging form of ASMR 
to positive affects as a non-standard intimacy for creating a 
shared digital pleasure between the whisper and the listener 
[2]. Anderson attributed the affective components in ASMR 
videos to ASMRtists because their body movements, 
including the way of whispering to the camera or to the 
microphone resulted in affection in which the impetus was 
emotion. In other words, ASMR created a distant intimacy 
by connecting whispers and listeners as two physically 
distant bodies through whisper and spectatorship.  
 
As mentioned previously, considering most popular 
ASMRtists are female YouTubers, there is still gender bias 
on women for taking roles of carers. This fact reinforces 
and recreates the heteronormative models of female care 
towards men or that of the mother-child relationship in 
normative intimate scenarios [2]. Yet, such intimacy was 
regarded as non-standard because it was emerging and 
growing in a decentralised way. Individual listener does not 
need to physically interact with the whisper, and not even in 
real-time because watching ASMR videos on YouTube 
breaks the boundaries of time and space, and allows 
repetitions of viewing. That is to say, the inherent 
characteristics of YouTube videos publicize and reshape the 
intimate experiences of couples in heteronormative cultures 
in the context of online video viewing experience.  
 
Based on the previous view of Anderson’s work about 
gendered notion and digital intimacy, Iossidifis also 
suggested that this digital care was formed from the 
materiality of whispered voice [17]. Besides the vocal 
practice itself that brought voice along with a texture of 
materiality, the use of actual sounds recording device such 
as the binaural microphone also increased the tangibility of 
digital care. The “uncanny presence of care” produced by 
such device for having advanced technology that could 
easily capture and transmit subtle sounds. Similarly, Garro 
also discussed the key role of microphones playing as the 
“heart to” ASMR. Their ability to utilise inner fabric of 
subtle sounds bring magnified version of some daily 
common sounds that increased proximity between listener 
and whisper and thus their intimacy. He suggested that 
ASMRtists had a remote, mediated but real influence on the 
viewers as a close-up narrator between each other, and their 
relationship was built on ASMRtists’ reverence and 
viewers’ trust. ASMRtists were playing the roles of healers 
and the atmosphere of closeness and intimacy created could 
reduce some physical or mental pain such as depression and 
insomnia [15].  
 
The dominant presence of young white female ASMRtists 
playing personal care roles in the videos also raised the 
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question about the relationship between ASMRtists and 
listeners regarding digital care and cult [8]. Bijelic observed 
that in different role-play ASMR videos, although the 
themes and effective triggers seemed diverse, they all 
followed a pattern of building empathy: the videos would 
involve whispering or performing a common task in a 
methodological way. Attention was centred around one 
single person, creating a resounding pattern in the role-play 
scenario that involved both performance and belief in care 
from another person for whisperer and listener. The digital 
intimacy was also considered being technologically induced 
as a social service that responded to the shared but 
individual need for care from others. This was an inevitable 
outcome of spatial and temporary refiguration under 
technological advancement. The popularity of ASMR was 
the reflection of computer-based employment that 
ASMRtists were analogised to internet labour for providing 
digital care [8]. Similarly, the intimate and interpersonal 
relation between ASMRtists and viewers was also seen as 
the representation of technology and modern loneliness in 
the post-modern digital era [3].  
 
While slightly varying on how the digital intimacy was 
performed in ASMR videos, previous studies have agreed 
on its effectiveness in capturing attention from the listeners 
with whispers. This helps consider having whisper as one of 
the factors to manipulate in the experiment and measuring 
immersion level as part of the watching experience. The 
link between engagement level and pleasant sensation will 
also be investigated to further explore the intimate 
relationship in ASMR videos. 
 
2.3 Sonic and Visual Effects 
Trigger sounds and human voices are widely regarded as 
the most important components of ASMR videos, and there 
are also extensive studies on their roles in shaping 
spectatorship. Voice is central to cultural, social and 
political life that links material practices with subjectivity 
through shared discourses, affect and aesthetics [24]. 
Besides the sounds of the video, that of the surroundings 
was also important in experiencing ASMR because trigger 
sounds could be better appreciated under particular 
listening or recording conditions [15]. This explains the 
reason almost all the ASMR videos were filmed at midnight 
or in a closed space that minimised the sounds of the 
environment as much as possible. The request of a silent 
settings was on both sides because Garro also found out that 
most users report that their favourite locations of watching 
ASMR videos was lying in bed or sitting in front of the 
computer in a peaceful room. This brings up the discussion 
on rediscovery of domestic parlour that individuals are 
given control over their own sonic environment by 
watching ASMR videos in against invasive urban 
soundscapes.  
 
The relationship between sound effects and affects were 
also discussed based on the theory that sounds could 

promote certain moods, states and behaviours. That is being 
said, feelings could be rendered with sound source [14]. 
Additionally, voice, including speaking human languages in 
a whispered mode, could recreate a material intimacy that 
intended to capture more attention from the listeners [2]. 
Also, the use of sounds could trigger certain sensations just 
like how the use of an external stimuli could cause an 
internal experience in a second, unstimulated body, which 
defined synaesthesia [6]. It was also suggested that sounds 
had a central role in facilitating the contact. Sound could be 
transduced into touch that materialised the body movement 
of ASMRtists’ in the videos, providing a physiological and 
cerebral pleasure through remote but authentic touches 
[23].   
 
Although mostly agreeing on the effectiveness of using soft 
spoken whispered voice and subtle trigger sounds, there 
were different views on their importance compared to other 
types of triggers. Anderson suggested that “video is 
secondary to audio”, meaning sound is key to catching 
attention and experiencing pleasure [2]. However, many 
scholars believe visual content is equally important in 
triggering pleasant sensations when combining with 
different sounds. Gallagher recognised the role of visual 
content in the context of video because it constituted the 
aural experience and they altogether contributed to the 
aesthetics of ASMR [14]. It was also suggested that a 
combination of low-pitched voice without background 
music and focus on visual details could be effective in 
arousing internal intimate experience [7]. As Garro defined 
ASMR as a shared experience of tingling sensation in scalp 
triggered by particular visual and sonic features, he 
suggested that the atmosphere of intimacy and closeness 
resulted from YouTuber’s close eye contact and body 
movement in front of the camera made ASMR a healing 
role to depression, anxiety, stress, pain, insomnia [15]. He 
also brought up the term “microphone fetish” in ASMR, 
indicating microphone could act not only as a recording 
device that helped capture subtle sounds, but also a visual 
“totem” that created a sense of substitution and immersion 
to enhance the viewing experience.  
 
Scholars have widely discussed the various functions of 
sounds in ASMR videos, but they did not draw distinctions 
between different sounds such as human voice and object 
sounds. There is also limited discussions on the role of 
visual content in facilitating the ASMR video watching 
experience. As sound was considered for being able to 
render positive feelings and digital intimacy [4,17], the 
current study is motivated to explore the effectiveness of 
different sounds and visual conditions by designing two 
factors related to human voice and human face. 
 
2.4 YouTube Video and Video Viewing Experience 
Since the current study is concerned with the factors 
triggering different sensory experiences whilst watching 
ASMR videos on YouTube, it is also necessary to review 
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some previous works that assessed YouTube videos and 
video viewing experience in general.  
 
YouTube videos has been used as valid data source in 
academia to analyse video with both quantitative and 
qualitative approaches. Having one of the best internet-
scale content delivery systems [1], YouTube videos, along 
with related attributes such as number of views and likes, 
and even comments by YouTube users have been treated as 
video data source for video analysis. For instance, Cheng 
took YouTube videos with different lengths, patterns, 
characteristics to analyse its social networking aspect in 
terms of peer-to-peer distribution through the connections 
between these attributes [12]. There was also interest in 
analysing YouTube comments that online video 
commenting behaviour was investigated through 6 million 
comments on 67000 videos. Tools such as SentiWordNet is 
used to assess sentiments behind comments and it was 
found out that different categories of videos could attract 
different users in generating comments [21]. Although the 
main purpose of the current study is not about video 
analysis, these academic works on analysing YouTube 
videos inspire a pilot study on assessing various existing 
ASMR videos in different dimensions in order to select the 
most suitable ones as the video materials for the 
experiment.  
 
Giglietto also discussed the possibilities and limitations of 
YouTube as data source by outlining different approaches 
[16]. Social media as data source is a relatively new idea 
because of its interdisciplinary nature, but YouTube differs 
in user experience for having different interactions such as 
video producing, sharing, viewing and commenting that 
covers audience, social and platform interaction. The 
complexities of user interactions also mean YouTube 
videos can be analysed in different metrics such as by title, 
uploaded date, descriptions, category and so on. In other 
words, the same video data could have various analysis 
strategies by combining with different metrics. For 
example, different ethnographic techniques could be 
employed to analyse YouTube videos as social broadcast 
media content that defines and influences a community. 
While a single content or a user can be treated as a unit 
from the populations of content or users in a statistical 
approach. Because of the digital nature of video data and 
complexities of different methods, it was proposed that 
mix-method for video analysis is relatively new to use but 
could be promising to reveal findings in different 
disciplines. By discussing different analytic strategies in 
details, Giglietto’s work helps outline the structure and the 
mixed-method approach taken for the pilot study on 
assessing recently popular ASMR videos. Attributes such as 
the number of views, channel subscriptions, likes and 
dislikes, and content of both videos and top comments will 
be collected in assessing videos. The popularity will be 
considered mainly statistically with likes and views, while 

the commonality will be assessed on the content and even 
filming techniques of the ASMR videos.  
 
In addition to treating YouTube video as data source, there 
are also studies constantly developing questionnaire, aiming 
to assess video viewing experience in terms of level of 
immersion. The relationship between immersion and 
engaging experience could be theoretically framed by flow 
(an optimal experience when people are absorbed in an 
activity), cognitive absorption (the deep involvement with 
software) and presence in a narrative (feeling present in a 
virtual environment without feeling loss of the time) in the 
context of video game as well [10]. For instance, Jennett 
developed an Immersive Experience Questionnaire (IEQ) in 
two of a series of three experiments for her video games 
studies. Factors of flow, presence and cognitive absorption 
were included in the questionnaire in order to measure and 
define three stages of immersion for players: engagement, 
engrossment and total immersion [21].  
 
Adapted from Jennett’s IEQ, researchers developed the 
Immersive Experience Questionnaire for TV and Film 
(Film IEQ) and applied it to measuring immersion in TV 
watching experience. The research aimed to investigate 
how viewing experience would change when watching TV 
with different sizes of the screens. The Film IEQ was 
developed by first changing the wording of playing video 
games to that of watching videos. An exploratory factor 
analysis (EFA) was performed to determine the structure 
and variables of the questionnaire with 4 immersion factors 
of captivation, real-world dissociation, comprehension and 
transportation [21]. Therefore, the Film IEQ will be fully 
applied to the current study in measuring immersive 
watching experience of ASMR videos. The immersion 
score calculated will be solid dependent variables as the 
structure of the questionnaire has been validated to 
represent different dimensions of immersion level. 
 
2.5 Literature Summary 
Previous studies on ASMR suggest a general recognition 
that ASMR videos are mainly produced by young female 
YouTubers. The videos are intentionally made and watched 
alone in a closed and quiet environment for relaxation, 
resulting in pleasant physical tingles or positive emotion 
[2,3,8,11,19]. Sound plays a key role in capturing attention 
and facilitating an enjoyable watching experience as most 
popular ASMR videos, although varying in themes, contain 
certain similar pattern of trigger sounds such as scratching 
and tapping different items [7,17]. Different theoretical and 
even scientific reasons have been discussed in order to 
justify its popularity. ASMR videos could have created a 
remote but intimate relationship between YouTubers and 
individual user that still follows the gendered notion of 
being taken care of by a female. Also, the changes of 
physiological states might help relieve stress and pain [6]. 
However, considering the fact that ASMR videos have 
different filming techniques and content varying from 
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making random triggers to role playing, most of the 
aforementioned research only discussed ASMR videos in 
general. There was a lack of a grounding of the types of 
selected ASMR videos to be investigated as well as a well-
designed experiment to measure their effectiveness in 
pleasing users.  
 
2.6 Current Study 
The aim of the current study is to investigate how different 
combinations of auditory and visual content can affect 
perceived sensations and watching experience of ASMR 
videos. Since prior research has widely recognised that 
users will feel tingling when watching ASMR videos, the 
participants in this study will watch ASMR videos that have 
similar theme but different conditions in human voice and 
human face.  
 
The study will compare how visual and auditory content 
differ in producing pleasant feelings for the users and will 
assess whether there will be an interaction effect on 
changing their physiological states. When watching each 
video, participants will need to report their real-time tingles 
to indicate their physiological sensations. Participants also 
need to complete the immersive experience questionnaire to 
report their immersion level for each video and to rank from 
their favourite video to the least favourite one at the end of 
the experiment. The total number of tingles and immersion 
score will be collected as quantitative data to analyse user’s 
watching experience of ASMR videos. The time nodes of 
tingles and the rankings of the videos will be considered as 
well to supplement the findings of the study.  
 
Previous studies indicate that voice plays an essential role 
in capturing attention and creating digital intimacy in 
ASMR videos that audiences can focus on subtle sounds 
and feel tingling [2,17]. Therefore, it is hypothesised that 
users will have more pleasant tingles when there is human 
whisper in the ASMR video. Also, ASMR video was 
considered as an audiovisual therapy [15] and Waldorn 
suggested that sound could facilitate the contact with 
mediated eye contact between ASMRtists and users to 
create interpersonal care. It is thus expected that users will 
feel more tingly and engaged in the videos that contain 
YouTuber’s full face. 
 

3. METHOD  
3.1 Participants 
Twenty-three participants with ages between 18 to 35 were 
recruited for the experiment, but data from 3 participants 
had to be excluded as outliers because those participants 
had 0 tingle for at least one ASMR videos. Therefore, there 
were overall 20 users (13 female) participating in the study 
with an average age of 23 years old. Participants were 
recruited mainly through word of mouth and public posts 
on various social media platforms such as Facebook. 
Participants should be the native speakers of or be fluent in 
English with no or little prior experience of watching 

ASMR videos. They should also be computer literacy 
without disability in either visual or auditory sense because 
they were required to watch different ASMR videos with 
earphones on the laptop. Each participant was given £10 in 
cash or Amazon Voucher after the study for their 
participation. 
 
3.2 Design 
A 2x3 mixed-design experiment was conducted across the 
participants with two independent variables: the use of 
whispering (2 levels) as the between-subjects factor and the 
inclusion of YouTuber’s face (3 levels) as the within-
subjects factor. Whisper was either included or not, and 
YouTuber’s face was fully, partially, or not disclosed at all 
in the ASMR videos. Each participant watched three 
ASMR videos including the full face, partial face or no face 
with only hands movements of the YouTubers’. For all the 
three ASMR videos they were watching, half of the 
participants (10) watched the ones with YouTubers 
whispering all the time while the other half watched the 
ones without any whispering. The participants were 
randomly assigned to one of the two groups with equal 
allocations of variables.  
 
The first dependent variable was the number of tingles 
resulted from each video. Participants were required to 
press a button on the web page that played the video 
whenever they felt tingling. This measurement indicated a 
certain level of the change of physiological states that 
resulted in physical sensations. The immersion level of each 
video, the other dependent variable, was measured using a 
questionnaire adapted from the Immersive Experience 
Questionnaire for Film and TV (Film IEQ) from prior 
research [20]. Besides that, participants were also asked to 
rank all three videos according to their preference. Through 
measuring immersion level and ranking videos, the study 
aims to investigate the effectiveness of different visual-
audio factors in engaging viewers and capturing their 
attention. 
 
3.3 Materials 
3.3.1 ASMR Videos 
As there are thousands of ASMR videos being circulated 
and uploaded every day on YouTube with various themes 
and filming techniques, a careful selection of the ASMR 
video content to be used in the current study is needed as 
the controlled variable. Therefore, two pilot studies 
including 20 ASMR videos from Top 10 most subscribed 
ASMR Channels on YouTube and the Top 24 most viewed 
ASMR videos published in 2018 were conducted in order to 
design the details of the experiments. Most videos were 
made by female-only YouTubers in both studies (9 out of 
10 and 16 out of 24). The overall views for the former was 
327,121,202 in which 12 of the 20 videos contained 
whispers and 13 of them were less than 20 minutes. The 
views of the latter were 1,368, 834,769 in total and only 5 
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out of 24 videos included whispers. 10 videos contained full 
face of the YouTubers and 19 out of 24 videos were within 
20 minutes.  
 
Although eating-related ASMR videos were the majority in 
both pilot studies, they were all published within the last 
two years so it is reasonable to argue that they were 
insufficient to be used in the current study to investigate the 
growing popularity of ASMR in general. Since a female 
YouTuber constantly making various trigger sounds with 
microphone is a more common and basic type of ASMR 
videos, it was selected as the video materials for the current 
study.  
 
3.3.2 ASMR Channels on YouTube 
All the video materials were taken as open sources from 
YouTube (www.YouTube.com), the largest online video 
sharing platform. According to the findings from the pilot 
studies introduced in the previous section, the content of the 
ASMR videos used in the current study was about 
repetitively making different trigger sounds with the same 
type of microphone for each between-subjects condition 
(i.e. Whisper or not). All the videos were downloaded and 
edited so that their lengths could be kept in consistency 
between 10 to 12 minutes. There were six different ASMR 
videos selected for this study and they were from three 
YouTube channels:  
Caroline ASMR 
(https://www.YouTube.com/user/carolineASMR),  
Gentle Whispering ASMR 
(https://www.YouTube.com/user/GentleWhispering) 
and LauraLemurex ASMR 
(https://www.YouTube.com/user/LauraLemureX).  
 
These YouTube channels were selected because all of the 
YouTubers were female ASMRtists. Also, their videos had 
similar visual settings such as the lighting, background 
colour and the microphone used so that disturbance from 
confounding variables could be eliminated as much as 
possible to ensure the precision of measuring the dependent 
variables. 
 
3.3.3 Video Interface 
All the videos were accessed to the participants on a web 
page that was programmed by the researcher using 
customised front-end codes such as HTML, CSS and 
JavaScript. Notice that only one video was shown to the 
participants each time by manipulating between different 
tabbings. The web page was made up by a headline area 
indicating the name and affiliation of the study (“UCL 
Interaction Centre HCI Experiment 1/2”), followed by four 
tabbing buttons named “Video1”, “Video2”, “Video3” and 
“Results”. The video interface was under the tabbings and it 
was framed centred on the web page with 4:3 as the ratio of 
videos. Another button called “Press me” was placed under 

the video for participant to press as long as they felt tingling 
while watching the ASMR video (Figure 2).  
 

 
Figure 2. The user interface for the participants to click the 

tabbing buttons above to switch between videos and press the 
“Press me” button when they felt tingles. 

 
Since the order of watching videos was randomised for 
each participant, participants needed to press the buttons 
according to their assigned videos. When hovering over any 
button, the background colour of the button would become 
pink. Once selected, the background colour of the tabbing 
buttons on the top would become yellow, indicating the 
current video being played in order to avoid confusion and 
mistakenly pressing irrelevant button. The size of the 
buttons would also increase instantly at the moment when 
participant pressed it. So that participants could ensure they 
successfully pressed it to record their number of tingles for 
each video. When finishing watching one video, the 
participants moved on to the next video by pressing the 
tabbing buttons. They were allowed to check the detailed 
results of their tingles only after finishing the entire 
experiment by pressing the “Results” button to avoid any 
interference or implication that could impact on their 
spontaneous pressing behaviour during the experiment.  
 
3.3.4 Tingle Button 
The number of tingles resulted from each ASMR video was 
measured as one of the dependent variables to compare the 
change of physiological states for watching under different 
within-subjects conditions: videos including full, partial or 
no face (Figure 3). Participant needed to interact with the 
web page and to self-report their tingles by pressing the 
tingle button that was placed under the video when they felt 
tingling during the videos. A custom JavaScript was written 
for the button to achieve the counting purpose that 
whenever participant clicked the button, the time node 
would be recorded in the form of seconds and the number 
of pressing would be cumulatively counting. The results 
would be automatically printed as a list for each video on 
the “Results” page for the researcher to collect as 
quantitative data. Participants could also check the results if 
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they were interested after the experiment. Although the 
time node for each tingle happening did not count as the 
dependent variable, it would also be considered in the 
findings section for providing insights into individual 
differences in reacting to different triggers.  
 

 
Figure 3. Different facial disclosures as the within-subjects 

conditions for the group of videos without whispers.  
The left video contained partial face while the right one did 

not have face. 
 
3.3.5 Questionnaire 
Another dependent variable to be measured was the 
immersive viewing experience of each ASMR video to 
assess their ability in engaging audiences and the potential 
relation to pleasant sensations. In order to achieve this, the 
Immersive Questionnaire for Film and TV (Film IEQ) from 
was adapted in the current study to measure the immersive 
experience of watching each ASMR video because the 
questionnaire was recently published in 2019 and has been 
validated in the previous research. The questionnaire was 
made up by 24 questions in total with 7 points Likert Scale. 
Participants were expected to complete the questionnaire by 
choosing from 1 to 7 for each question to indicate their 
level of engagement after finishing watching each video. 
The Film IEQ was developed and structured with four 
factors (Captivation, Real-world Dissociation, 
Comprehension and Transportation) to construct the 
Immersion level. Therefore, the overall immersion score 
along with the score for each factor were calculated in order 
to reveal whether different whisper-facial content would 
result in significantly different watching experiences and 
distributions of immersive factors. In addition to the 
questions, the participants were asked to rank their 
favourite videos and to provide any additional feedback for 
each video if they wanted to share about their watching 
experience at the end of the questionnaire.  
 
3.4 Procedure 
By agreeing to take part in the study, the participants were 
required to fill out a Google form prior to the study about 
their past experiences and preferences with ASMR videos. 
General questions such as the frequency and preferred time 
and triggers of watching ASMR videos were asked as 
references to be considered for data analysis.  
 
On the day of the experiment, participants were greeted in a 
private and quiet room. A laptop was placed on the desk 
with the video web page opened. The earphones were 

prepared and tested by the researcher to ensure they could 
function properly. Participants were then led to the desk to 
sit down, and were given the information sheet and consent 
form to sign. Instructions of the study would only proceed 
after participants had carefully read through the information 
sheet and signed the consent form.  
 
During the study, each participant did the experiment 
individually with only the presence of researchers in the 
same room in order to answer any question and to avoid 
any interference from others. The assigned order of videos 
was indicated on the top of the questionnaire as reminders. 
The only interaction the participants needed to make with 
the web page was to click the button when they felt tingling 
whilst watching the ASMR videos. They were asked to fill 
out the questionnaire after each video and could not 
proceed to the next video before completing the 
questionnaire.  
 
The participants were informed that they could adjust the 
lightness of the screen and the volume of the videos as they 
wished. If there was any confusion or technical issue, the 
participants were allowed to pause the experiment to ask for 
help, and they could quit the experiment at any time of the 
experiment as well. The whole experiment lasted within 45 
minutes and the participants were offered £10 reward in 
cash or Amazon Voucher after the experiment for their 
participation. 
 
4. RESULTS 
This section will present the findings from the current 
study. The two dependent variables measuring the change 
of physiological states and level of engagement when 
watching different ASMR videos in the study will be 
analysed using a quantitative method. The mixed-design 
study has two independent variables in which the between-
subjects factor has two levels (Whisper: with or without) 
and the within-subjects factor has three levels (Facial 
Disclosure: Full, partial or none). Therefore, the dependent 
variables will be analysed separately using a two-way 2x3 
mixed ANOVA with repeated measures. Notice that 
although the current study conducted a quativative 
experiment, findings on time nodes of tingles, rankings of 
videos and some additional feedback from the participants 
will also be included in the rest of this section.  
 
4.1 Quantitative Data Analysis Method  
There were two quantitative data sets: the number of tingles 
and the immersion score for each ASMR video. The 
number of tingles was automatically generated on the 
results page by the custom JavaScript and was manually 
input by the researcher into an Excel file. Similarly, as the 
participants filled out the questionnaire on a hard copy, the 
data for each question was manually input into an Excel file 
as well. The immersion score was calculated by summing 
up all the responses in which question 5, 6 and 7 were 



 9 

inverted because they were negatively scored question. As 
the questionnaire used 1-7 Likert scales, therefore, 1 
become 7, 2 become 6, 3 become 5 and so on for inverted 
questions. Additionally, scores for the four immersion 
factors were also calculated to find out the significant main 
effect of changing conditions on different degrees of 
immersion. All the calculations including mean and 
standard deviation of the quantitative data were obtained by 
Excel, and they were analysed using the Repeated Measures 
ANOVA in JASP. 
 
4.2 Quantitative Data Analysis Results 
4.2.1 Number of tingles 
All of the six ASMR videos resulted in 1251 tingles in total. 
Among all the conditions, the mean number of tingles for 
Whisper-FullFace was 17.4 (SD = 16.5), for Whisper-
PartialFace was 9.0 (SD = 6.0), for Whisper-NoFace was 
7.6 (SD = 4.1), for NoWhisper-FullFace was 26.8 (SD = 
25.0), for NoWhisper-PartialFace was 30.4 (SD=23.6), and 
for NoWhisper-NoFace was 33.9 (SD=34.1). If considering 
only the number of total tingles resulted, the ASMR videos 
without whispering or facial disclosure could bring more 
pleasant physical sensations.  
 
4.2.1.1 Whispered v.s. No-Whisper Videos 
For the Whisper conditions that all the participants were 
watching three ASMR videos with different degrees of 
facial disclosure, the mean number of tingles of no-Whisper 
videos (M = 30.4, SD = 27.1) was in general higher than 
that of the whispered videos (M = 11.3, SD = 11.0). The 
repeated measures ANOVA also revealed that there was a 
significant main effect of whisper on the mean number of 
tingles, F(1,18)= 4.898, p= 0.040 as shown in Figure 4. 
 
4.2.1.2 Full face v.s. Partial face v.s. No face Videos  
For the repeated measures condition that participants were 
watching either Whipered or no-whisper ASMR videos, the 
mean number of tingles of videos with full face (M = 22.1, 
SD = 21.2) was slightly higher than that of videos with 
partial face (M = 19.7, SD = 20.0) or no face (M = 20.8, SD 
= 27.2). There was no significant within-subjects effect of 
the facial condition on the number of tingles, F(2,36) = 
0.259, p = 0.773. However, there was a significant 

difference of the interaction effect of Face * Whisper on the 
mean number of tingles, F(2,36) = 3.380, p = 0.045.  
 

 
 

Figure 4. The plot reveals that although there was no main 
interaction effect of whisper * face on the number of tingles, 
the whisper condition alone had statistically different results. 

 
4.2.2 Immersion Score  
Among all the conditions of the six videos, the mean 
overall immersion score for Whisper-FullFace was 82.5 
(SD = 20.9), for Whisper-PartialFace was 94.4 (SD = 23.7), 
for Whisper-NoFace was 81 (SD = 17.9), for NoWhisper-
FullFace was 90.6 (SD=18.5), for NoWhisper-PartialFace 
was 90 (SD = 15.1), and for NoWhisper-NoFace was 83.2 
(SD = 20.5). If considering only the number of total tingles 
resulted, the ASMR videos with whispering and partial 
facial disclosure was the most effective one in engaging 
audiences.  

 
4.2.3 Whispered v.s. No-Whisper Videos 
For the Whisper conditions, the mean overall immersion 
score of all Whispered videos (M = 86.0, SD = 21.1) was 
slightly lower than that of no-Whisper videos (M = 87.9, 
SD = 17.9). However, the repeated measures ANOVA 
indicated that there was no significant main effect of 
whisper on mean overall immersion score, F(1,18) = 0.070, 
p = 0.794. The detailed descriptive statistics of other 
immersion factors could be found in Table 1. There was 
also no significant main effect of whisper on mean 
captivation score (F(1,18)= 0.096, p= 0.760), mean Real-

 
Table 1. The mean immersion score for each video with different combinations of whisper * facial disclosure conditions. 
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world Dissociation score (F(1,18) = 0.919, p = 0.350), 
mean Comprehension score (F(1,18) = 1.886, p = 0.187) or 
mean Transportation score (F(1,18 )= 2.264*10-4, p = 
0.988).  
 
4.2.4 Full face v.s. Partial face v.s. No face Videos  
For the repeated measures conditions of facial disclosure, 
the mean overall immersion score for the videos with 
partial face (M = 92.2, SD = 19.5) was higher than that of 
videos with full face (M = 86.6, SD = 19.6) or no face (M = 
82.1, SD = 18.8). However, the repeated measures ANOVA 
indicates that there was no significant main effect of facial 
disclosure on mean overall immersion score, F(2,36) = 
3.122, p = 0.056. Although facial condition was relatively 
more effective than the other factors in enhancing 
immersive watching experience as the p value was very 
close to p<0.05, there was also no significant main 
interaction effect of Face * Whisper on the mean overall 
immersion score, F(2,36) = 1.191, p = 0.316. The 
interaction effect is shown in Figure 5. 
 

 
 
Figure 5. The plot showing the interaction effect of whisper * 

face on the overall immersion score. 
 

 
 
Figure 6. The results of facial disclosure condition on the mean 
Real-world Dissociation and Comprehension score as part of 

the overall immersion score. 
 
There was no significant main effect of facial disclosure on 
mean captivation score (F(2,36) = 1.875, p = 0.171) or on 
mean Transportation score (F(2,36) = 0.240, p = 0.788). 

Yet, there was a significant main effect of facial condition 
on mean Real-world Dissociation score (F(2,36) = 5.030, p 
= 0.012) and mean Comprehension score (F(1,18) = 3.312, 
p = 0.048) as shown in Figure 6. 
 
Unfortunately, there was also no significant main 
interaction effect of Face * Whisper on any of the mean 
immersion factors scores - Captivation: F(2,36) = 1.615, p 
= 0213, Real-world Dissociation: F(2,36) = 0.854, p = 
0.434, Comprehension: F(2,36) = 2.545, p = 0.093, 
Transportation: F(2,36) = 0.279, p = 0.759.  
 
4.3 Individual Variation on ASMR Videos 
In addition to the aforementioned quantitative data, the 
number of the highest and the lowest rank for each series of 
three videos was also counted in order to figure out which 
combination of video conditions appealed most to the 
participants. The overlap of additional comments of ASMR 
videos and time nodes of tingles will also be shared for 
considering the impact of personal preferences on the 
results in this section.  
 
4.3.1 Video Rankings 
Participants were divided into two groups. In the first group 
that all the ASMR videos being watched contained whisper, 
the video with partial disclosure of the YouTuber’s face 
was ranked the highest for which 5 out of 10 participants 
chose it as their favourite video. Followed by it was the 
video with full facial disclosure (3 votes) and the one 
without revealing the face (2 votes). Although the former 
was ranked slightly higher than the latter as the preferred 
video, 6 participants indicated that the video with full face 
was their least favourite one while each of the other two 
videos had 2 votes on this issue. Therefore, it is fair to state 
that in the whispered-video condition, the ASMR video 
with partial face was the most appealing while the one with 
full face was the least to the participants.  
 
While in the second group that all the participants were 
watching the ASMR videos that didn’t have any whisper, 
the results were more equally distributed. 4 out of 10 
participants indicated that they preferred the video with 
fully facial disclosure, and the video containing partial face 
and no face had 3 votes respectively. However, 5 out of 10 
participants also chose the video without any facial 
disclosure as their least favourite video while only 3 of 
them disliked the video with partial face. Considering both 
cases, it is reasonable to state that in the No-Whisper 
condition, the ASMR video with full face was the most 
appealing while the one without any facial disclosure was 
the least one to the participants. 
 
4.3.2 Time Nodes of Tingles 
Besides a general overview of the most popular ASMR 
videos among the participants, their individual differences 
can also be reflected in a microscopic angle on the time 
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nodes of the tingles resulted. All the videos were kept as 
consistent as possible with similar length, lightning, 
background colour, microphone, theme of making common 
trigger sounds, and distribution of each trigger. However, 
the videos were not taken from the same ASMR channel on 
YouTube, meaning there were some inevitable variations 
on the content such as using different items to make trigger 
sounds along with users’ different reactions to the content.  
 
For example, all three videos in the whisper-video 
condition involved tapping and brushing on the microphone 
with a makeup brush, moving hands such as having fingers 
pointing to the camera, and whispering in repetitive 
patterns. But the time nodes of tingles for different 
participants when watching the same video varied. For 
instance, there were two participants both having 10 tingles 
in total for the video with disclosure of partial face. Yet, 8 
of the tingles of the former came mainly from the section 
where the YouTuber whispered in repetitive words with 
fingers and hands constantly pointing to the camera. While 
the tingles were more evenly distributed for the other 
participant that the tingles were spread over in two other 
sections that only contained random whispering, or had 
both whispering of counting down numbers and hand 
movements.  
 
Comparison across the performances for the same 
participant also conveyed different personal preferences. 
For instance, in each of the videos under the no-whisper 
video condition, one of the participants had apparently 
more tingles to the scratching sounds (27 out of 45, 18 out 
of 28 and 16 out 42, respectively) than to the other ASMR 
content, regardless of the items used to scratch the 
microphone.  
 
4.3.3 Feedback and Personal Preferences 
In order to obtain more insights behind the different time 
nodes of tingles resulted, participants were asked to provide 
additional feedback on questionnaire after each video if 
there was anything they wanted to share about their 
watching experience. Each video was watched by 10 
participants and had 5.8 comments on average. The content 
of the comments was mainly composed of the details of 
users’ changing thought processes (e.g. “The whispering 
was quite freaky and creepy at first. Then I got used to it”), 
inclination or dislike on particular triggers when watching 
different videos and some suggestions to the future 
selection of ASMR video materials.  
 
There were some overlaps regarding the effectiveness of 
different conditions and ASMR content of the videos in 
capturing attention and creating an engaging experience. 
For instance, for the video with whisper and partial 
disclosure of face, comments such as “When the lady was 
counting down, I really liked to know what would happen 
when she got to zero” and “liked the numbering part of the 

video” were made, indicating the personal preferences of 
counting numbers as part of the whispering content.  
However, there was also divergence on the interaction 
effect of visual-auditory content in pleasing the viewers. 
For example, when watching the ASMR video without 
whispering or facial disclosure, one participant recognised 
the effect of visual trigger for saying “I liked the colour of 
her nails and her bracelet, which perhaps made me believe 
that the sounds were more tingly than they actually were”, 
while another participant found this visual feature 
disturbing to her watching experience that “the colour of 
her nails and her hair was a bit distracting - not my 
preferable colour”. There could be seen a certain level of 
variations in reactions to different conditions of ASMR 
videos, depending on the personal preferences of the 
participants’.  
 
5. DISCUSSION 
This dissertation aims to investigate the interaction effect of 
visual-audio content of ASMR videos on the physiological 
states and immersive watching experiences for new 
viewers. Findings on the quantitative data with their link to 
the previous research and the limitations of the current 
study will be discussed in this section.  
 
It was hypothesised that ASMR videos with whisper would 
be more likely to engage viewers and to result in pleasant 
physical sensations. It was also expected to have a 
significant main effect of whisper in both changing 
physiological states and enhancing immersive watching 
experience. However, the descriptive statistics indicated 
that Whisper-Partial Face condition obtained the highest 
mean immersion score among all six videos and it was 
voted as the preferred video in the Whisper-only condition. 
This hypothesis is only partially validated as the 
quantitative results from the previous section showed that 
the whisper condition only had significantly main effect on 
the number of tingles.  
 
What is more, it was also expected that full face condition 
would have statistically different results on physiological 
sensations and immersion level. The results showed that 
videos with partial face gained the highest mean immersion 
score and the face condition only had a significant main 
effect on Comprehension and Real-world Dissociation as 
two dimensions of the immersive watching experience. 
While at the same time, there was no significant main 
interaction effect of Whisper * Face on the number of 
tingles or any of the immersion levels.  
 
Apparently the experimental results were not completely 
consistent with the hypothesis, but the findings supplement 
previous research on the use of sounds and provide 
invaluable insights into several other fields of ASMR 
videos for future studies. Anderson and Iossifidis suggested 
that sound is key to ASMR videos as whisper recreates a 
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material intimacy to please listeners [2, 17]. Although the 
significant main effect of whisper on the number of tingles 
validates that sound is essential in facilitating the 
physiological sensations for ASMR viewers, the outcome 
that no-Whisper videos generally generating more tingles 
compared to the other individual conditions suggests that 
there is a difference between human voice and sounds of 
objects in triggering pleasant feelings. When the content of 
the video was already mainly made up by making common 
trigger sounds with different items, additional human 
whispers, as another type of trigger sound, might in fact 
negatively affect the watching experience. Also, Gallagher 
believed that visual content would reconstitute aural 
experience [14] and Garro considered ASMR as a pleasant 
sensation stimulated by both sonic and visual features [15]. 
The results are in line with their discussion for having a 
significant effect of facial disclosure condition on Real-
world Dissociation and Comprehension score, meaning the 
importance of visual content in engaging users.  
 
As the error bars of the statistical results were in general 
larger than expected, indicating the unreliability of the data 
to some extent, there was a few limitations in this study that 
might prevent a more precise measurement. First, the 
number of participants might be insufficient for a 2x3 
mixed-design study in which there were only 10 data sets 
for each video, and 20 to 30 data sets for each individual 
condition. The limited number of data sets might have 
caused a bigger variation on the results. More participants 
should be recruited for the future study with at least 20 
people watching each video in order to exclude any outlier 
of the statistical results in general.  
 
Also, taking the entire Film IEQ from the previous research 
for the current study might not be appropriate enough to 
measure the immersive experience of watching ASMR 
videos. Although both research involved video studies, the 
content of ASMR video is not equivalent to that of Film or 
TV for being lack of a story line. Therefore, some questions 
in the Film IEQ could not be adapted well into the current 
study. For instance, a few participants were confused about 
the Question 17 - 19 that concerned with the “events” in the 
video and they commented “there was no event to unfold”. 
Therefore, it is fair to state that not understanding or 
misunderstanding the questions could undermine the 
validity of questionnaire and thus the immersion score 
calculated. In order to improve it, it might be better to 
develop another questionnaire that was specifically 
designed for ASMR watching experience by adapting from 
the Film IEQ with validation prior to the experiment.  
 
More importantly, the findings show that individual 
preference had a profound impact on the overall 
experimental results. Although the study designed a 
quantitative experiment, the number of tingles and 
immersion questionnaire largely depended on the self-

report of participants. The results were still subjective to 
some extent since participants had different preferences of 
ASMR content and they might have various understandings 
of “tingles” as a relatively abstract concept, not even 
mentioning the video content used in the current study were 
not entirely identical for being taken from different ASMR 
channels. With abundant funds and time available, the 
future studies on this subject should consider producing 
ASMR videos by the researchers themselves with the same 
filming equipment and identical content in order to better 
control the confounding variables of the videos.  
 
While the current study has some unavoidable limitations, 
the findings still provide indications on the effects of 
human voice and face in ASMR videos on facilitating 
viewing experience. Although the immersion score was 
calculated in the study as part of the watching experience, it 
is found out that the immersion score was not necessarily 
positively proportional to the number of tingles or the 
extent of the pleasant physiological sensations resulted. 
Videos without whispers in general resulted in much more 
tingles but had only slightly higher overall immersion score 
than the videos with whispers did. Yet, the video with 
whisper and no facial disclosure resulted in the most 
number of tingles, but it gained the lowest Captivation 
score among all six videos and was ranked the least 
favourite one among all three no-Whisper videos. The 
findings indicate that regardless of possible different 
understandings of its concept, tingle itself could be a more 
objective and autonomous reaction to visual-auditory 
stimulus that is happening independently from viewers’ 
subjective preference of the ASMR content. In other words, 
although both changes of physiological states and 
immersion level could indicate the overall watching 
experience of ASMR videos, viewers might not t have to 
fully immerse themselves into the video content in order to 
feel pleasant and relaxing.  
 
Last but not least, even though there was no significant 
main interaction effect of Whisper * Face, the descriptive 
statistics is still insightful in indicating the possibilities and 
potentials of different combinations of visual-audio ASMR 
content in engaging new viewers. Aforementioned findings 
have concluded that videos without whispers were 
generally more appealing with more tingles and higher 
overall immersion scores. Notice that this result was only 
inverted when partial disclosure of face was involved. 
Despite of having whisper or not, videos containing partial 
face had the highest mean overall immersion score as well 
as for other immersive factors such as Captivation, Real-
world Dissociation, and Comprehension. These findings 
provide a perception in understanding the role of visual 
content in varying watching experience, with a particular 
focus on the effect of having partial disclosure of face in 
addition to whisper in capturing attention and stimulating 
physiological sensations.  
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6. CONCLUSION 
This dissertation investigated the effects of changing 
audiovisual content on watching ASMR videos for new 
viewers. Having whisper (with or without) and facial 
disclosure (full, partial or none) as the two independent 
variables, the current study designed a web-based video 
interface for each participant to watch three different 
ASMR videos. The number of tingles and immersive level 
of each ASMR video were measured to assess the 
effectiveness of the whisper and facial disclosure conditions 
in pleasing and engaging viewers. A repeated measures 
ANOVA was performed to test the hypothesis on whether 
the ASMR video with whisper and full face would be the 
most appealing one to participants. The results showed that 
there was no significant main interaction effect of Whisper 
* Face on any of the dependent variables. Yet, the whisper 
condition had statistically different results on the number of 
tingles generated and there was a significant main effect of 
facial disclosure on Comprehension and Real-world 
Dissociation scores as two sub-levels of immersion. 
Considering also the participants’ personal preferences of 
ASMR content, it was found out that ASMR videos with 
partial face or no whisper were more effective in engaging 
participants. The study indicated the difference between 
human whisper and object sounds in triggering pleasant 
sensations. Future research can take the scientific 
implications from this study to investigate and implement a 
video-based relaxing experience by manipulating different 
ASMR auditory and visual content. 
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